South Shore 1 Annual Meeting Minutes-2011


SOUTH SHORE I

2011 ANNUAL MEETING--SEPTEMBER 15, 2011

INTRODUCTION:  

The Annual Meeting of the South Shore 1 condominium Association was called to order by Board President, Bill Messieri. Four (4) units were represented in person and one (1) by proxy; therefore, a quorum was declared. Also present were Terry Jones and Lori Pare of Belle Terre Property Management. 

Mr. Messieri welcomed everyone.

PROOF OF NOTICE

Mr. Messieri requested a motion from floor to waive the reading of proof of notice which is the meeting notice that you all received. The motion was made, seconded and passed by a unanimous vote of the members. 

MINUTES OF 2010 ANNUAL MEETING

Mr. Messieri requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes of the 2010 Annual Meeting which was mailed to all owners. A motion was made and seconded. The members unanimously voted to waive the reading of the 2010 minutes.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS REPORT

Mr. Messieri reported on the following: 

· South Shore I Re-stains walkways, decks & stairs every 3 years, last completed in 2008 due next in 2014. Re-stain structures every 6 years, due in 2009 postponed to 2011, due next in 2017. The board is recommending maintaining the baseline schedule. Mr. Messieri explained that no lower decks will be done by Lake Sunapee Painting; this is up to the unit owner. Lake Sunapee Painting has been asked to cover the underside of decks, hot tubs etc to protect them.    
· Roofing Schedule: Units 2 & 5 front side done in 2009, Units 6 will be done in 2011, Units 2 & 5 lakeside will be done in 2013, and Units 1, 3 and 4 lakeside will be done in 2015. The board has requested Rich Kellogg re-evaluate the condition of the lakeside shingles.

· Fall Maintenance: Chippers is scheduled annually and this includes trimming hemlocks. 
· Ice Dams: Unit 6 will have a full roof ice and water shield protective layer added. The board will evaluate New England Ice Solutions as well.
· Deck “Watchdog”: Mr. Messieri thanked Jane in absentia for her diligence in being “Watch Dog” for snow removal and asked for volunteers to keep an eye on the snow and ice build up on decks.  Will and Bev Reed agreed to do this job except when they will be in North Carolina (especially in March – April).  The rest of us will have to keep an eye out for any problems when the Reeds are away. 

· Transfer of Owner Responsibilities: This needs to be done by each owner having a lower deck addition, the board will draft a copy and forward as needed. 

· Landscaping: Mulching is done on the front side every year and lakeside every other year. 
Annual fall trimming and shoreline maintenance is done by Chippers. Tree removal and new 
plantings will be looked at by the board if requested by owners.  An owner asked if Belle Terre 
has the sketch of the landscape plan prepared years ago, Terry said she will check the files. 
 TREASURER’S REPORT 

Mr. Holland reported the following:

It was reported that cash on hand as of September 15, 2011 was $20,900 with 0 delinquent owners. The Common Area Reserve balance is $53,073, the Operating Reserve is $8,165 and the Staining Reserve balance is $3,500.
Mr. Messieri explained the special assessment was to build up the reserves and they have done this, they have doubled the reserves. Mr. Brown asked how the comparison is versus last year and Bill feels that they are on track. 

Mr. Messieri has prepared a report for the last 3 years and after tracking expenses in the last few years he feels they look good. The big hit in 2008 was due to having Chippers come in and remove trees for $12,000. Mrs. Brown asked where the money for the $11,000 is coming from if the reserve is only $3500--Bill explained they may have to up this amount in the future. Mr. Reed asked what the $53,000 is used for and Bill explained that it is for large expenses covered in the common area. Bill explained how the special assessments are used to build up the reserves. Capital expenses have been about $6000 a year. They will have a $15,000 gap this year (actual reserve vs. $50K target) to make up for in the coming years. 

Audited financials were handed out at the meeting; Bill noted he signed for Seeyle to continue with the audit for this year. 

Mr. Messieri requested a motion to designate the 2011 actual excess of revenues over expense if any, be applied against the subsequent tax year member assessments as provided by the IRS Revenue Ruling 70-604. If any excess, the Board will then determine whether to add the funds to the Common Area or Operating Reserves. The motion was made, seconded and passed by a unanimous vote of the members.   

NEW BUSINESS 

· Staining Plan- Mrs. Reed asked if they will be removing the mold and mildew prior to staining and Terry stated yes. Mr. & Mrs. Reed asked about the wall between theirs and Helen’ unit being rotted and Bill explained that he has spoken with Dave Swanson and Dave will inspect it and repair it as needed. Mr. Messieri said that he will ask Dave Swanson and Rich Kellogg to communicate with each other. 

· Roofing- Mr. Messieri has asked Rich Kellogg to re-inspect all of the roofs and provide the Board with an update. Mr. Reed asked what the warranty is on the existing shingles, Mr. Messieri explained that they are the Bird Shingles and they are no longer in business. The owners agreed that the roofs need to be of good quality roofing. The Owners and Board are very impressed with Rich Kellogg. 

· Maintenance Items- Mrs. Reed asked if all the hemlocks have to be trimmed as she would prefer hers is left alone and more natural.  Mr. Messieri said that she can speak with Chippers when they are there. Mr. Messieri explained that Chippers are very restrictive as to what they can cut near the lakeside, Chippers has done a five year study but has to submit a request yearly for cutting. Mr. Messieri is confident that they will maintain the lake views.

· Ice Dams-Mrs. Reed said that Rich Kellogg will install a diverter over their front door to try to help with the leaking of an ice dam.  Mrs. Reed asked if they ever checked with Rich Kellogg about roof raking and Mr. Messieri explained that Rich said it needs to be done every time they have snow and Mr. Messieri noted that this is not feasible. 

· Insurance Deductible- The new deductible will be $1000 versus $5000, the premium is only $341 more a year. Mr. Reed asked what is covered under the association’s insurance and Terry explained that most times everything is covered other than the owner’s personal items.  The loss coverage is based on the circumstances.
· Landscaping- There was a lengthy discussion regarding the grounds/landscaping. Mr. Messieri asked the owners for input on the landscaping. Mr. Reed inquired about the weeding and Mr. Messieri said let him know and then he will let Belle Terre know. Mrs. Reed and Mrs. Brown said that they need to have someone decide who needs to do what. Mr. Messieri asked the owners what they would like to do. Mr. Brown asked where they can spray weeds and Terry confirmed they cannot spray next to the lake.     Mrs. Reed suggested they form a committee for landscaping. Mr. Messieri suggested a landscaper to draw up plans but it was agreed to wait until owners knew what they really wanted. Mrs. Tarapata noted there is a landscape plan somewhere and Terry confirmed she would check at the office. The owners agreed to do a clean-up day this spring. Mr. Messieri would like owner input before putting the budget together so that they know how much to spend.  Will Reed noted the high volume of moss on the walkway, which hurts curb appeal.  The walkway was sprayed early and weeds were weed-whacked as a follow up, which had very little effect on the moss.  There is a question of what else can be done to keep weeds and moss to a minimum - do we need more gravel?  Is there a method to remove the moss or prevent it from reoccurring?
· Chimney Cleaning- It was agreed that only active wood burning users will be inspected every year.  
· Financials – Mr. Messieri provided “hand outs” and gave an overview of them.  He requested input from the owners. Mrs. Brown noted that maybe they need to wait until the roofs have been checked and Mr. Messieri explained that they can work around that. Mr. Reed commented that the winter is the hardest item to budget; he asked if the snow removal is a contract or per storm and Terry explained that only the walkways are a contract. Mr. Brown thinks that they should keep the assessment the same but talk about the special assessment. Mr. Messieri said he would like to keep the monthly assessments low and have a special assessment if something large comes up. Mrs. Reed wanted to know if they pay more because they are only 6 units and Terry explained that in most cases no—for example, trash rates and Belle Terre rates are the same regardless of Association size. Mr. Messieri explained that they tend to use $6000 a year on unexpected costs. 
ELECTION OF A DIRECTOR 

Mr. Messieri explained that Jane Ralph's term expires this year. Mr. Reed volunteered and it was seconded by Mr. Brown. Mr. Messieri opened the floor to nominations, there being no other nominations, and the floor was closed.  Mr. Reed was elected to serve a 3 year term on the Board by a unanimous vote of the members.    The Board and members thanked Jane Ralph for all her hard work. 
ADJOURNMENT

There being no other business to conduct, the meeting was adjourned. 

Respectfully Submitted,

Lori Pare, Recording Secretary
� Please note that unit staining was delayed to next spring due to the weather delays we experienced this year.  While delaying this $11+ K expense reduces our immediate shortfall in common area reserves, it is money that will need to be spent next year.  
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